
JOINT STUDY SESSION

OF THE UNIVERSITY CITY COUNCIL AND

THE LOOP SPECIAL BUSINESS DISTRICT BOARD

5th Floor of City Hall

6801 Delmar

March 11, 2019
AGENDA

Requested by the City Manager
1. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER

The City Council Joint Study Session was held in Council Chambers on the fifth floor of 
City Hall, on Monday, March 11, 2019.  Mayor Crow called the Study Session to order at 5:30 p.m. 

In addition to the Mayor, the following members of Council and The Loop Special 
Business District Board were present:





Councilmember Steven McMahon





Councilmember Paulette Carr




Councilmember Jeffrey Hales




Councilmember Tim Cusick




Councilmember Stacy Clay





Councilmember Bwayne Smotherson



Board Member Joe Edwards



Board Member Michael Alter



Board Member Tom Schmidt.




Board Member Ben Evans; (absent)



Board Member Nakita Smith



Board Member Jen Reiger; (absent)



Board Member Kathy Caton



Board Member Ryan Patterson



Board Member Steve Stone
Also in attendance was City Manager, Gregory Rose; City Attorney, John F. Mulligan Jr., and Assistant CM/Economic Development Director, Libbey Tucker. 

Mayor Crow announced that the Acting City Clerk, Deanna Burress will be sitting in for Ms. Reese, who is at a training session.
2. CHANGES TO REGULAR COUNCIL AGENDA 
Mr. Rose requested that Item J (2); the Capital Improvement Program, be moved from the Consent Agenda to the City Manager's Report.

Mr. Smotherson requested that the District Athletic Commission be added to the Agenda for discussion purposes only.
3. Overview of LSBDB – Budget/Operations

Mr. Rose thanked everyone for the opportunity to present this overview and introduced Libbey Tucker, the City's new Economic Development Director/Assistant to the City Manager.  As the Board's liaison, Ms. Tucker will work with members on the execution of various projects.    
Boundaries:
· Boundaries of the retail commercial “RC” zone include both sides of Delmar between Kingsland and the eastern municipal limits, including commercial establishments fronting on Kingsland, Enright, Leland, Melville, Westgate, and Delmar.
Revenue:

· Revenue shall be used for the purpose of paying for all costs and expenses incurred in the operation of the district, and/or the provision of services and improvements authorized in Section 120.960:

1. The businesses and individuals licensed by the City to do business within the district, except vendors at the Market in The Loop, shall be subject to all additional business license taxes levied by the City; and 

2. The real property in the district shall be subject to an additional tax of eighty-five cents ($0.85) per one hundred dollars ($100) assessed relative; and

3. The special assessment provided for by this chapter shall be collected by the City and held in a special account for dispersal to the district with the approval by the City Council.

· Revenues are reflective of a 50 percent additional cost for a business license for those businesses operating in The Loop.
Tax Abatement:
· No real property within the district subject to partial tax abatement under the provisions of the Urban Redevelopment Ordinance No. 5085 and/or Urban Redevelopment Corporations Law of Missouri shall be exempt from the taxes levied in Section 120.910.

Bonds:
· For the purpose of paying all costs and expenses to be incurred in the acquisition, construction, improvement and/or expansion of any of the facilities of the district, the district may incur indebtedness and issue general obligation bonds and/or revenue bonds or notes for the payments thereof subject to Missouri Statutes.

QUESTION:  Mayor Crow asked whether the LSBDB had ever issued any bonds?  

ANSWER:  No, we have not.
Section 120.940 - Advisory Commission:

· The Mayor and City Council shall have the sole discretion as to how the revenues of the district shall be used within the scope of this chapter.  
To assist in exercising this discretion, a University City Special Business District Advisory Commission is created; The Loop Special Business District.

a) The Board shall be comprised of nine (9) members,
b) Each member shall serve a term of three (3) years.
c) Members may be removed from the Board for any form of misconduct.  

d) Vacancies shall be filled by the Mayor with the approval of Council. 
e) Members shall not be compensated for their service.  
f) 
Members are required to disclose all relevant conflicts of interest.
Duties of the LSBDB:
· The Board shall consist of three officers; Chairman, Vice Chairman, and Treasurer.
· The Board may create Bylaws for administrative purposes, as long as they do not conflict with State Statutes or the City Code.
· The purpose of the Board shall be to create a Development Plan that can be utilized as a strategic guideline for Loop activities.
· The Board shall submit a line item budget to Council for approval,
· The Board shall submit an annual report of its activities.
· All Board meetings shall be open to the public.
Allowable Improvements/Activities:
1. Close streets and alleys

2. Construct Improvements

3. Implement or enhance landscaping

4. Construct and Operate Childcare Facilities

5. Provide special police or cleaning personnel and facilities

6. Street and alley maintenance

7. Purchase, operate minibusses or buses 

Comment from a Board Member:  The minibus activity was added at a point in time when the Loop was really down and out.  And the thought was that it could possibly be used to attract Wash U students. 

Municipal Services:
· City Council shall not decrease the level of municipally-funded services in the district existing prior to the creation of the district… 

Mr. Rose stated the core purpose of this briefing is to generate discussion and direction on four areas:
1. Pursuant to City' code, the Board is required to submit a line item budget for Council's approval.
2. Pursuant to City Code, the Board is required to develop a Strategic Plan that links to the budget.
3. Does The Loop need its own Executive Director?  
4. What should our partnership with the East Loop Include?  Is there a willingness to partner with the East Loop, and if so, under what conditions?
Mayor Crow stated he was unaware of whether the Board had the personnel resources to prepare a line item budget and strategic plan.  

Comment from a Board Member:  I think it would really help to have an Executive Director, especially as all of our volunteers and their hours start to kind of fade away.  As far as a line item budget, we definitely have that capability.  For years the Board has submitted a line item budget that the Director of Finance put into general categories; which we found to be a little more difficult to read than our budget.  But the budget is something we are working on right now and it should be finalized within the next couple of weeks.

Comment from a Board Member:  The Strategic Plan is something new, so depending on the level of detail required we still have some pretty committed volunteers that might be able to put something like that together. 
Mr. Rose stated typically the individual facilitating the plan's conception would reach out to all of the stakeholders and get their thoughts on what they envision for The Loop.  It would then be reviewed by the Board, who would make any necessary modifications, and ultimately, it would be submitted to the Mayor and Council for approval.  
Comment from a Board Member:  Any planning has always married up with the receipt of monies from the 1/4 cent sales tax.  The Board starts out with $80,000 a year, and its request to the EDRST Board reflects the amount the LSBD has on-hand, and how much it can devote from that pot of money.  So if you take the two and put them together, you might have enough to hire an Executive Director.  
Mr. Rose stated during his previous tenure he recalls the Board having a person who functioned in the role of an executive director and was responsible for putting the budget and annual report together.  

Comment from a Board Member:  To attract someone of Jessica's caliber you would almost have to use the entire $80,000 of annual receipts.  

Comment from a Board Member:  I believe Jessica was officially working 20 hours a week as our Marketing Director.  And even though she was putting in more hours than required, what we found is that her compensation was insufficient for the amount of work we were asking her to do.  And that what we really needed was a full-time Executive Director.  
Mr. Rose informed the Board that he was not recommending that they hire an executive director, just simply mentioning it is an option.  
So, if the Board has the ability to utilize some of its volunteers to put these things together then perhaps, a director won't be needed.  

Comment from a Board Member:  Although it might not be specific to the City's needs, our current Executive Director started working on a general strategic plan and has already met with the stakeholders and business owners.   

Ms. Carr asked the Board if they would provide her with their Executive Director's duties and salary? 

Comment from a Board Member:  Her time is approximately one-third in the West Loop and two-thirds in the East Loop.  Her duties overlap for both when it comes to special events and promotions, but singular if it involves real estate development in the East Loop.  One of our biggest challenges is attracting tenants to both areas.  And the fact that she spent thirteen years in Maplewood and helped bring it back to life is why it really makes sense to have a person of her caliber.  She has contacts with different real estate brokers and is setting up roundtables and tours to allow potential tenants to walk through the unoccupied spaces.  The other part that's really important is that she organizes and oversees all of our special events.  We've gone to extremes to make sure that everything is separate and adheres to all of the regulations.  
Ms. Carr stated as you know, there has been some retraction in the West Loop, so her concern is whether there is a need for someone who is more dedicated, or if you think one-third of the time is adequate?

Comment from a Board Member:  I think it's important to note that when Jessica was in this position she was paid by the East and West Loop and has been able to work for both sides and cover the overlap. The Board voted unanimously to hire her and her track record has shown that she has a large appetite to take on very substantial projects.  So while he can only speak for himself, his opinion is that she is up to the job and that the hours are adequate for what she has been hired to do.  

Comment from a Board Member:  I would respectfully disagree.

Comment from a Board Member:  Since you were not on the Board when we voted to hire Jessica, I can understand that.

Comment from a Board Member:  When Jessica was working for both entities I believe U City was paying two-thirds of her salary and the City portion of the East Loop was paying one-third.  I can't remember how she was allocating her time, but as a West Loop property owner and Board member, I think the West Loop needs a full-time person, but we don't have the resources to hire one. And at one point, the East didn't have the resources to pay their share in a timely fashion.  So this is something that we've known for a long time, and in fact, property owners have even discussed a self-assessment and a CID to increase the amount of money that's available and address the need for a full-time employee and some of the other things we need money for.  We realize $80,000 is not a small sum of money and that our allocation from the EDRST Board is not small, but even when the two are combined it is not enough to underwrite an executive director and a fulsome marketing endeavor.
Comment from a Board Member:  I agree wholeheartedly.  When it comes to the allocation of time and the division of labor for our current Executive Director, I would just note that the previous Director's expectation was 20 hours a week.  And whether that was 50/50; 10 hours for the West and 10 hours for the East, or two-thirds/one-third; 13.5 hours and 6.5 hours, our current Executive Director is working 40 to 50 hours a week, and a third of 45 hours is 15 hours.  So if you look at it from that perspective it's a better split than what we had previously.  

Comment from a Board Member:  I think the issue is; does this entity have the resources to get the job it needs to get done in 2019/2020?  
I'm not questioning how we've tried to piece things together in the past or even today, but I do think it is a limited resource, and that has nothing to do with the Director's capabilities.  

Comment from a Board Member:  Could we utilize somebody full-time?  I think the answer is yes.  And if more money were available, for both sides to have their own full-time person, that would be an optimal solution.   But the reason we're doing what we're doing today is because we did not have the resources to pay for a full-time employee.  So working together with the East Loop seemed like a prudent thing to do at the time.  

Comment from a Board Member:  I think the fact that we now have Libbey and others at City Hall who can work with Rachelle is a great asset that can really balance things out.  But I don't think we should lose perspective of how important it is to include the East Loop when we are promoting the Delmar Loop since we are competing against other communities.  The competition is really stiff and there are huge amounts of dollars going into some of these areas right now.  So to be able to illustrate all of the amenities that we have here in the same brochure is really meaningful to our image.   All of that works together for the benefit of both U City and the City.  

We weren't the ones who decided to have this artificial City/County border, which really hurts us.  But each year 300,000 guides are distributed and placed in every hotel room in St. Louis and dispersed to companies and visitor centers throughout the country.  So for us to join together and be listed in the official St. Louis Visitor's Guide and pool our resources and energies to include three full pages every year, along with the pocket guide, should be viewed as a very impactful marketing initiative.   Out of the 96-page brochure that came out in January, Loop businesses were featured in 29 of those pages.  And that would not have happened if we had not pooled our resources.  

Ms. Carr stated while she understands the pitch, the reason we are here tonight is to talk about the West.  So let's keep in mind that the City is making an investment in the Delmar Loop and when as we look at the retraction problem it is experiencing, our focus is on how we can reverse it.  And if the Visitor's Guide only features pictures of the Pageant or the East Loop, that's not solving the City's problems, in fact, it could be hurting us.  There are always some benefits to a partnership, but what she does not want to see is an overlay district.  Ms. Carr then asked how many of the 29 pages actually featured businesses in the West Loop?   
Comment from a Board Member:  I can count them up and let you know later, but every year I have always distributed copies of the Guide to any member of Council that wants one.  And according to my recollection, the U City calendar featured the Pageant and Moonrise Hotel because they thought it would be beneficial to the image of their calendar.

Ms. Carr stated photographs for the City's calendar are selected by the Arts & Letters Commission, not by this Council, or anyone else, so she does not think that was the reason.   Ms. Carr stated while she understands Mr. Edwards' relationship with the Pageant and what the City is doing, she's talking about the health of this particular area; what can be done to improve it, and how the Board, with Council's approval, will work to make that happen.  So on one hand, I'm asking what you need to make that happen, but on the other, I'm saying that for a long time this Board has not been following the Code.  
At present, there is a problem with $8,000 that was spent on marketing, where we've not seen any results, and lingering questions about how that was accomplished without Council's approval and whether the people who donated the money even know what it was used for.  But hereafter, everyone's focus should be on regaining the vibrancy and health of the Westside.  
Comment from a Board Member:  That's our goal as well, and if you think otherwise then you're wrong.  If you look at the invoice I sent out last fall for this Guide, it is broken down by the number of businesses that participated or did not participate in the ads.  So you can get the exact breakdown from that invoice.

Mr. Rose stated part of this process is to identify activities the LSBD is going to be working on over the next year.  And at this point, it sounds as though there needs to be a better understanding at the Council level, of what the marketing strategy for The Loop is going to be.  So that is an activity that the LSBD can work on with Libbey and then bring back to Council for formal action.
Mr. Cusick stated something he has not been able to settle within himself is the potential for a conflict of interest.  With the current arrangement, there are no requirements for the Director to have an allegiance to either side.  So there are no guarantees that when faced with a situation where a business expresses a desire to locate to this area that she won't choose one side over the other, for whatever reason.

Comment from a Board Member:  The vast majority of what Rachelle does for the East Loop is to help coordinate the parking lot that was built in the 5800 blocks of Delmar.  That's why they're paying the bulk of her salary. But the concept behind the broker's roundtable is to allow potential tenants an opportunity to see all of the options available to them at one time.  And it's much more impactful to have the entire area represented that way.  I think Rachelle's dedication is very strong and all-encompassing.  But, if Council would like to see how her billing hours are broken down or have any other suggestions, we're open to hearing them.  

Mr. Cusick stated he would be interested in seeing a breakdown of the hours and billing for the West Loop.
Comment from a Board Member:  I think that's a totally valid concern.  And a condition of her employment was the assurance that there would be adequate resources and time dedicated appropriately to each side.  Over and above that, we've had some stalls getting information from the City about retaining the services of an accounting firm to maintain our records and produce a clear breakdown of the finances for both sides.  We think that's another way to add extra assurances that everything is being done properly.   
Mr. Hales stated he has been paying attention for a long time and heard a great deal about the regionalism of The Loop, but what he's seen over the last ten years is an increased focus on the Eastside.  That's where the investment seems to be and that's where the buildings are going up.  So it really does not sit well with him that a third of the resources are being dedicated to the West Loop when it has the greatest need.

Comment from a Board Member:  I don't think anybody would disagree with those comments, but you just can't hire an executive director of any value for $40,000 a year.

Mr. Hales stated he is not questioning the actions taken by the Board, merely expressing his observations about the number of vacant spaces here in The Loop, which are his main concern.   

Comment from a Board Member:  I think we are all very concerned about that.  But one thing to point out is that a lot of this construction by private individuals is happening east of the City limits.   Pace Properties is building the new three-story building at the corner of Delmar and Skinker; which by the way, has increased The Loop's security in a positive way now that the gas station is gone. So he thinks we should be grateful that these people are putting in huge amounts of money to develop over there.  And if we could provide land for developers in the western portion of The Loop he's sure they would be happy to make an investment here.  
Mr. Clay stated while he is not naive enough to believe that a strategic plan is a cure-all, he does think it can provide some direction, and concrete steps to address some of the issues his colleagues have brought up.  The Mayor brought up resources or the lack thereof, but is this something the Board can begin to work on at this point in time, to at least address some of the larger issues?  

Comment from a Board Member:  Something both Boards approved and set aside a small amount of funding for is a lighting study.   Our goal is not only to enhance safety, but to come up with a lighting design that will deliver the amount of light needed to make our streets look more attractive and exciting.

Comment from a Board Member:  While I know the $80,000 figure has been used on several occasions, I actually think it's been closer to $72,000.  The majority of the Board's funding comes from EDRST funds, and the difficulty with that and the development of a strategic plan is that this money is only allocated on a yearly basis, and Council has the discretion to determine the amount.  So perhaps, if there was a way to establish a five-year plan that would guarantee the Board $100,000 every year, it would be a lot easier to do some of these things.   
Comment from a Board Member:  While I think a strategic plan could be helpful, a comprehensive lighting approach is not going to be cheap.  And in order to be successful in these efforts, we are going to need long-term commitments from the EDRST Board.    

Comment from a Board Member:  Can the EDRST Board make multiple year commitments for larger projects?  

Mr. Rose stated what you've described is similar to the City's five-year Capital Improvement Program which gives an indication of the overall direction of where the Mayor and Council are headed with respect to specific projects.  So even though a project may take multiple years to complete, the funding could be allocated in one year and used over a period of time.   However, he thinks the first step is for the Board to determine what it is they want to achieve, even if it requires a longer period of time to reach your goal.  

Comment from a Board Member:  I don't know what requirements or resources are needed to prepare a formal strategic plan, or that we can even verbalize our overall vision right now.  
But I do know that this Board and other merchants in The Loop have a general idea of what they would like to see.  So putting a plan together could help us keep our eyes on what we really want to achieve and not be distracted by the smaller things.  

Ms. Carr stated a strategic plan is not necessarily constrained by money at the time you put it together, but at some point, it begins to direct your budgeting.   With respect to an accounting firm, I have been in attendance during your Board meetings and suggested that you put it out for a bid, which you agreed to do.  And while there is plenty of room for a partnership, it seems to me that having an accounting firm that represents both sides again raises the question of a conflict of interest.  We are unique, and by that I mean different; one entity is a governmental body and the other is a CID.  Or did you formally get rid of the CID?
Comment from a Board Member:  It was formally dissolved.  

Ms. Carr stated so rather than a CID, the East Loop is actually a not-for-profit, which again, makes them two very different animals with unique demands.   It's not that I'm being arbitrary, but business districts are often looked at by the auditor, so there is a certain criterion that must be adhered to.  Therefore, before we get ourselves into that position let's first make sure we've cleaned this up and started to focus on a strategic plan.  And if that plan includes a partnership with the East Loop, that's great.  Plans change over the years.  So you can accommodate for changes in your vision or the market, by conducting a reevaluation every two or three years.  

Comment from a Board Member:  I was sort of struck by something Councilmember Hales said.  I don't think that if something good happens on the East that it necessarily confers some type of benefit in the West; or vice-versa.  And while there may be value in creating the impression of a joint continuum of entertainment, I'm interested in maintaining a degree of independence and seeking out those areas where we can collaborate; where efficiencies can be achieved, and where joint marketing can take place.  But my interest is completely on the Westside because I've been on this side for a long time and have invested in U City.  So I am uncomfortable being dependent on another entity that sits across a dividing line to take care of the business that we need to do here.  


The taxes you collect here depend on leases being entered into and property values being maintained.   And while he does not believe the East is doing anything that's interfering with that upside, he does think that since we are partnering with them, we should be paying attention to what's happening and be cognizant of how our interests are being taken care of.  

So I think Paulette makes a valid point; the Board's responsibility is to take care of the businesses here.  And while I believe that everybody is honestly trying to balance their time and allocation of resources, we've got to bring some additional capital to bear here, so that we don't lose our independence.

Mr. Cusick stated the answer provided to his comment about a conflict of interest still has not put his mind at ease.  So he would like to see that function kept separate because, from his perspective, the Executive Director could easily be put in a situation where her loyalty to one side or the other, is tested.  Another area where he would like to see a clear line of demarcation is the agenda for LSBD meetings.  These agendas contain information for both entities, which is also reflective in the minutes.  So he would like the Board to consider making them separate.  

Comment from a Board Member:  I'm confused by your comment regarding what you have referred to as LSBD meetings because these are actually general meetings to provide an overall report for the two areas.  The West Loop's Board meeting is held immediately after the general meeting.  I'm also confused by your comment regarding a conflict of interest.  


But as far as utilizing the same accounting firm, the LSBD pays roughly $600.00 a year to the City for an auditor to check our books.  So that audit should produce the necessary checks and balances.  Perhaps, there is a better way to separate the two, but there are savings to be had by utilizing the same firm.  

Mr. Cusick stated you used the example of a broker's roundtable that allows potential tenants to see options in both the East and West Loop.  And while that may be a rather neutral decision for a business interested in locating in this area, the type of attitude exhibited by the Executive Director could steer that business into being more favorable to one side.  The bottom line is; he would feel more comfortable with someone he knows has the City's back 100 percent.  

Comment from a Board Member:  Well I think that she does.  The goal of these tours is simply to put it out there and place the owners of these buildings in a position to have contact with numerous potential clients.  But, the fact that U City now has an Economic Development Director means that she could be a part of this whole thing and really steer it in our direction.  

Comment from a Board Member:  Councilmember Cusick, are you suggesting that we have our own Executive Director or that we come up with an agreement to make this a 50/50 split?

Mr. Cusick stated he would like to have the LSBD's Executive Director working with Libbey so that they could be out there pushing for U City 100 percent of the time.  But, he also understands how impractical that may be, even though he's still not sure how to get over his conflict of interest concerns.

Comment from a Board Member:  So the percentages are not a significant factor for you?

Mr. Cusick stated his concerns are about her allegiance; who does she answer to?

Comment from a Board Member:  She answers to both Boards.

Mr. Cusick stated that's why he sees this as a potential conflict of interest.

Comment from a Board Member:  For several years, Council has asked the Board to consider making investments on Olive on the premise that rising tides lifts all boats.  And while I do think that Olive's success helps to support The Loop, I also feel the same way about the East Loop.  Now, while I don't think the notion that when something happens in the East means it's not happening in the West should be totally dismissed, people coming to the Pageant is relevant and does help businesses in the U City Loop.  

Mr. McMahon stated it seems as though there is a fairly decent consensus that if the funds were available we would not have the type of arrangement we have today.  So we're here by necessity.  And while I will back off of the conflict of interest, when someone is advocating for one side or the other, that often comes to the forefront.  
So if by necessity we had to create a conglomeration of sides, then what we're really advocating for is a different area, which may be beneficial to both sides, but not as impactful as it could be if we were only focused on one area.  Now that's not to cast any dispersions because you've got to do what you've got to do.  But when all is said and done, can we do this in a way that increases those funds so we don't have to do things out of necessity or have concerns about who's advocating for whom?
Mr. Rose stated the purpose of this meeting was twofold.  One, to ensure that everyone understood the Code that governs the LSBD's operations, and second, to get a clear understanding of the direction the Mayor and Council would like to see The Loop going in.  


The next step will be to present the LSBDB with a proposed budget for them to consider how to fund a strategic plan, an annual report, a marketing plan, and special activities.  Mr. Rose stated he thinks the next step should be to come back together again and discuss the need for an Executive Director.  
4. Adjournment 


Mayor Crow thanked everyone for coming and adjourned the Joint Study Session at 
6:29p.m.

Deanna Burress/lr
Acting City Clerk
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